VOLUME 30, ISSUES 3 & 4, JULY - DECEMBER, 2023

ISSN 0972-5563

Journal of Peace Studies



Journal of Peace Studies

С	О	N	T	E	N	T	S
From the Edito	ors' Desk						1
ARTICLES							
India - France Synergies in the Vanilla Islands				Kshipra Vasudeo			3
Campaign Against Violent Extremism Since 9/11: The Case of the Gulf States				Adil Rasheed			29
ESSAY							
Regional Aspi Colonial State India and the I	Kancha	Kanchan Pandey					
OPINION							
Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in Eurasia: A Perspective from Russia Fedor Igorevich Arzhaev						zhaev	65
Politics of 'Sacred' in Barelvism: The Case of Tehreek-e-Labbaik Pakistan (TLP) Mohammed Shoan						b Raza	74
Pakistan's Eviction of Afghan Refugees as 'Illegal Foreigners': Causing A Humanitarian Crisis				Zaheena Naqvi & Mohammad Waseem Malla			81
The Withdrawal of Wheat-Subsidy Opens a Pandora's Box in Gilgit Baltistan				Zainab Akhter			88
The Tentacles of Violence: The Baloch Militancy and its Dire Consequences for Pakistan				Josh Bowes			93
ashkar-e-Taiba's Fedayeen Missions: Need to Understand the Terror Dynamic				Naveer	Naveen Khan		
BOOK REV	IEW						
Jihadism in Pa State and the l Antonio Giust	Local Milit	ant by	slamic	Syed E	esar Mehdi		104
SATIRE							
Will the Politic				Mohan	nmad Shehz	rad	107

Journal of Peace Studies



FOUNDING EDITOR

LATE PROF. RIYAZ PUNJABI

EDITORIAL ADVISORY BOARD

T. K. OOMMEN SALEEM KIDWAI RENÉ WADLOW

EDITORIAL BOARD

G BALACHANDRAN NOOR A. BABA AJAY DARSHAN BEHERA ADIL RASHEED

EDITOR (HONY)

ASHOK BEHURIA

CONSULTING EDITOR (HONY)

SMRUTI S. PATTANAIK

ASST. EDITOR

PRATEEK JOSHI

DESIGN

BRINDA DATTA

PRINTED & PUBLISHED BY

SHEIKH KHALID JEHANGIR

International Centre for Peace Studies
Office Address:

157/9, Block 4, Second Floor, Kishangarh,

Vasant Kunj, New Delhi-1110070

Regd. Address:

C-11 Jangpura Extension

New Delhi – 110 014

Tel: (91-11) 49989230, +91-9810317972

http://www.icpsnet.org

Emails: cpsndjps@gmail.com;

jps@icpsnet.org

Printed at:

A.M. Offsetters Kotla Mubarakpur, New Delhi PIN–110 003, TEL: 2463 2395

OVERSEAS OFFICES

UNITED KINGDOM

196 CHURCH ROAD NORTHOLT, MIDDX UB5 5AE U.K. PHONE: 0181-845, 8828

SUBSCRIPTION

In India

Single Copy: Rs. 150.00

Annual

(Individual) Rs. 600.00 (Institutional) Rs. 1200.00

Overseas (Air Mail)

Single Copy: US\$ 7.50

UK£4.50

Annual: US\$45.00

OPINION

The Tentacles of Violence: The Baloch Militancy and its Dire Consequences for Pakistan

Josh Bowes*



Pakistan has seen no shortage of conflict in 2023 amid growing sociopolitical polarization

across the country. On 5 August,¹ ex-Prime Minister Imran Khan was arrested and given a 3-year prison sentence on corruption charges. The sentence comes a year after Khan was ousted from power following a no-confidence vote, a move which was allegedly backed by the United States Department of State².

Aside from the ongoing political dispute in Islamabad, Pakistan's southwestern province of Balochistan has seen an escalation in violence. The insurgent separatist Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) claimed responsibility for an attack

on a convoy of Chinese engineers on 13 August 2023,³ near the city of Gwadar. Two of the BLA assailants were killed by security forces with no casualties reported on the side of the Chinese personnel. The attack on the convoy is not the first time that Baloch separatists have targeted development Chinese-related operations. China is building a seaport in Gwadar as part of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), a flagship project of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). The violence is largely attributed⁴ to China's aim to link its Xinjiang province to the Arabian Sea by way of railroads and bridges as part of CPEC. Baloch rebels like the BLA, who seek to become independent from Pakistan entirely,5 have reacted strongly to Chinese investment in the

Josh Bowes is a Research Assistant at South Asia Foresight Network (SAFN) which functions under the Millennium Project in Washington, DC. He focusses on South Asian security challenges. The views expressed are his own.

province. China vehemently condemned the attack⁶ on its workers and warned Pakistan to prevent further escalation. Growing militancy in Balochistan at the hands of the BLA and other groups has made Pakistan's largest province an increasingly insecure region that teeters on the brink of collapse.

Not only does the threat of militancy in Balochistan affect Pakistan's relationship with China, who is investing \$62 billion into CPEC⁷, heightened insurgency and violence in the province also poses a continued threat of conflict for women and girls. Purportedly, at the hands of Pakistani security forces, thousands of Balochs have gone missing in the province8, which has left many mothers and wives polarized in society and suffering from extreme mental trauma.9 In addition to these enforced disappearances, Balochistan's close proximity to Afghanistan makes Baloch women and children increasingly susceptible to the purview of the Taliban and the Tehreek-e-Taliban (TTP), the Pakistani faction of the Taliban that has increasingly encroached into Balochistan.¹⁰ The ongoing violence in Balochistan is exacerbated by the province's porous border with Afghanistan, allowing for violent actors to move resources to and fro, making it easier for enforced

disappearances and violent attacks to go unchallenged.

Continued militancy and terrorism operations in Balochistan not only threaten the livelihood of society's most vulnerable people, but also the dignity of free and fair elections. The conflict is interlinked with Pakistan's fragmented politics, amid an already fractious political scene in Islamabad. On 19 September 2023,¹¹ the central leader of the Awami National Party(ANP), Advocate Arbab Ghulam Kasi, was found dead in an abandoned area outside of Balochistan's capital, Quetta. The ANP's anti-militant stance makes Kasi's killing likely attributable to a militant or terror cell. In 2013,12 the TTP carried out an attack on ANP leaders during an election campaign in response to a perceived crackdown on extremism. Seemingly, Baloch separatists, likely supported by the TTP in some fashion, have sought to prevent cross-border trade with Iran.¹³ Many Baloch separatists supported by the BLA represent either the Balochistan National Party (BNP) or Hag Do Tehreek, another political party, who together claim that there is a 'conspiracy' against the people of Balochistan.

The complicated socio-political conflict in Pakistan's largest province appears to be out of reach for the Pakistani central government, as

security forces continue to face bombings and suicide attacks. One attack on 24 June 2023,15 carried out by a female suicide bomber, killed one and injured several more. However, Balochistan's importance stretches far beyond just Pakistan's domestic power. The multitude of violent actors that aim to control the Baloch region appear to do so not just for sovereignty but also for its natural resources. The region is massively important to the energy sector due to its naturally-occurring mineral supply. There are large amounts of gold, copper, quartzite, marble, limestone, barite and sulphur¹⁶ in the Baloch mountain ranges, in addition to expansive oil reserves. With an estimated value at over \$1 trillion, control over Pakistan's largest province has become the top priority for terror cells and violent political groups alike. As Islamabad struggles to contain the violence in the midst of political furor in the central government, a larger, more wild conflict could break out. Perceived political alignment between the BLA and the TTP will only fuel violence in the Baloch region, pitting Pakistan in an increasingly tumultuous position between lawlessness and authoritative control.

The unrelenting conflict in Balochistan is not exclusive to within the province's borders, or even

Pakistan itself. Human rights activist Karima Baloch, who was living in exile in Canada, was found dead in Toronto in 2020¹⁷ after she was charged with terrorism¹⁸ by the Pakistani state. The aura of mystery surrounding Baloch's death is only compounded by the Canadian government's lack of action in her alleged murder. Nearly three years after Baloch's death, there are still no concrete answers to explain what happened. It may not unreasonable to assume that Pakistani authorities are responsible for Baloch's sudden death in light of the disappearances of thousands of activists and separatists in Balochistan. If this is the case, Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau's silence on the matter speaks volumes and hints at a much deeper cross-border Canada-Pakistan dispute.

Without causing more chaos, it is important for the Pakistani government to exact its rule over Balochistan, but to such a degree that Islamabad is also held accountable for its presumed involvement in the enforced disappearances of Baloch activists and dissidents. To stamp out terror operations in the province, the governments of South Asia must coordinate an effort to prevent a larger scale conflict from erupting. International fora must pay closer attention to Balochistan's ongoing

violence in order to develop a cohesive strategy in eradicating violent insurgents and militants. The vicious and intemperate fighting in Balochistan will explode into a transnational dissent if not addressed rapidly, threatening the lives of thousands.

References

- 1. Carrie Davies & Aoife Walsh, "Imran Khan: Pakistan ex-PM given three-year jail sentence", *BBC Online*, 5 August 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-66414696
- Ryan Grim, Murtaza Hussain, "Pakistan confirms secret diplomatic cable showing U.S. pressure to remove Imran Khan", *The Intercept*, 16 August 2023, https://theintercept.com/2023/08/16/imran-khan-cable-pakistanus/
- 3. "Pakistan security forces kill 2 after attack on Chinese convoy", *Al Jazeeera*, 13 August 2023, at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/8/13/pakistan-security-forces-kill-two-after-attack-on-chinese-convoy-in-gwadar
- 4. Ibid.
- 5."Balochistan Liberation Army", Center for International Security and Cooperation (CISAC), Stanford University, USA, at https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/balochistan-liberationarmy
- 6. "China warns Pakistan after attack on convoy in Balochistan: 'Punish perpetrators ...'", *Hindustan Times*, 13 August 2023, at https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/china-warns-pakistan-after-attack-on-convoy-in-balochistan-punish-perpetrators-101691941850290.html
- 7. Madiha Afzal, "At all costs": How Pakistan and China control the narrative on the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor", Brookings Research, June 2020, at https://www.brookings.edu/articles/at-all-costs-how-pakistan-and-china-control-the-narrative-on-the-china-pakistan-economic-corridor/

- 8. "Enforced Disappearances in Balochistan and the international standards of human rights", *India Narrative*, 8 July 2023, at https://www.indianarrative.com/opinion-news/enforced-disappearances-in-balochistan-and-the-international-standards-of-human-rights-147110.html
- 9. "Poverty And Gender-Based Violence In Balochistan", *The Borgen Project*, 12 October 2023, at https://borgenproject.org/tag/gender-based-violence-in-balochistan/ (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 10. Abdul Sayed, Tore Hamming, "The Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan After the Taliban's Afghanistan Takeover", CTC Sentinel, Volume 16, Issue 5, May 2023
- 11 . Saleem Shahid, "ANP leader found dead in Balochistan's Kuchlak", *Dawn*, 20 September 2023, at https://www.dawn.com/news/1776837/anp-leader-found-dead-in-balochistans-kuchlak (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 12. "Pakistani Taliban target ANP Leaders During Elections",
 Assciated Press in Mingora, *The Guardian*, 14 April 2013, at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/apr/14/pakistani-taliban-target-anp-leaders (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 13. "Pakistan: Protests and strike action in Balochistan Province likely to continue through end of September ",Crisis24, 17 September 2023, at https://crisis24.garda.com/alerts/2023/09/pakistan-protests-and-strike-action-in-balochistan-province-likely-to-continue-through-end-of-september (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 14. Saleem Sahahid, "Protest against halt on trading at Pak-Iran border ", Dawn, 17 September 2023, at https://www.dawn.com/news/1776346 (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 15. Rahul Kumar, "Fearless Baloch women suicide bombers challenge demoralised Pak security forces" *India Narrative*, 25 June 2023, at

- https://www.indianarrative.com/world-news/fearless-baloch-womensuicide-bombers-challenge-demoralised-pak-security-forces-146185.html (last accessed on 28 October 2023)
- 16. Mehmood Ali Rakhshani, "Mineral Potential of Balochistan", *Hilal English*, 2 June 2023, at
- https://www.hilal.gov.pk/eng-article/(Last accessed 4 August 2023)
- 17. Shah Meer Baloch, "Karima Baloch, Pakistani human rights activist killed in Canada, *The Guardian*, 22 December 2020, at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/dec/22/karima-baloch-pakistani-human-rights-activist-found-dead-in-canada (Last accessed 4 August 2023)
- 18. Aniruddha Dhar, "Nijjar killing: Canada's Justin Trudeau slammed for 'conspicuous silence' on Karima Baloch's death", *Hindustan Times*, 25 September 2023, at https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/nijjar-killing-canadas-trudeau-questioned-for-conspicuous-silence-on-karima-balochs-death-101695621019056.html (Last accessed 24 Novembe 2023)

Note for readers and subscribers

We are happy to inform you that from January 2009 we have introduced the system of peer review of articles to ensure quality of publications and improve the scholarly value of our journal. We have a renowned group of scholars and academicians associated with our Centre and they are helping us in this process. We are grateful to them for their kind support and cooperation.

We would request our readers and subscribers to take note of these changes and we would, as ever, encourage them to send in research articles for publication to us. The manuscripts of research papers submitted for publication should be neatly typed in double space and the length of the papers should be ideally between 3,000-5000 words including the footnotes. They should contain an abstract and a short introduction of the author. The authors should use Harvard style for their references. The articles can be sent to us in an electronic format, (Ms Word 2003 or above format) also. For detailed guidelines they may send their queries to us in the following address.

Journal of Peace Studies Research Section

Emails: cpsndjps@gmail.com, jps@icpsnet.org



INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR PEACE STUDIES

C-11, Jangpura Extension,
New Delhi – 110 014, INDIA
Tel: (91-11) 49989230
Websites: http://www.icpsnet.org (Main),
www.icpsorg.com (Kashmir chapter)
Emails:cpsndjps@gmail.com, jps@icpsnet.org